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Statement by Mrs. Mehr Khan Williams
United Nations Deputy High Commissioner for Human Rights
at the Opening of the 58th session of the Sub-Commission on

the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights
Monday, 7 August 2006 at 10:30 a.m.

Palais des Nations, Conference Room XVIII
Mr. Chairman, Distinguished Experts, Excellencies, ladies and gentlemen,


We are meeting today at a critical moment in the historic transformation of the United Nations human rights system. This is an opportunity to make a significant contribution to the important changes taking place. 


Let us recall together where we are in the process of transformation. On 15 March this year the UN General Assembly adopted resolution 60/251 establishing the UN Human Rights Council to replace the Commission on Human Rights.  This is the single most significant reform in the history of the United Nations on human rights. It underscores the growing recognition of the role of human rights in the work of the United Nations. It creates a stronger body better able to promote and protect human rights. As I am sure you all know, the new Council is a subsidiary body of the General Assembly. It is empowered with an impressive responsibilities and tools which enhance its ability to prevent or respond quickly to situations of violations of human rights, including gross and systematic violations, as they emerge. The Council will have at its disposal such major innovative element as the universal periodic review mechanism (UPR) which will review the record of all States in fulfilling their human rights obligations and commitments. This universal review should help to overcome the perception of selectivity by ensuring that the human rights record of all States is reviewed. 


The General Assembly also acknowledged the need to preserve the strengths of the Commission on Human Rights and to build on them, in particular by maintaining the system of special procedures, a complaints procedure as well as an expert advice function. 


Naturally, the establishment of this new body has raised high expectations of a reinvigorated system of human rights protection and promotion. The first session of the Human Rights Council last June was conducted in a constructive spirit which enabled the Council to successfully strike a balance between adopting essential procedural decisions and addressing substantive human rights issues. I am particularly happy to inform you that by its first resolution the Human Rights Council adopted the International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance. As you know, the Sub-Commission initiated the drafting of this Convention. Another long-awaited new international instrument adopted by the new Council – the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples – is also based on the draft text produced by the Sub-Commission in 1994.


Let me now turn to another set of issues and refer to the main decisions adopted by the Human Rights Council that are of direct relevance to the Sub-Commission and its status and activities. I will also update you on how those decisions are being implemented. But before doing that, I would like to assure all Sub-Commission members that my colleagues and I fully understand all the inconveniences that you may have experienced in the preceding months, during the transitional period from the Commission to the new Council, due to the ambiguity and lack of certainty with regard to the fate of the Sub-Commission.


Now that the Sub-Commission is meeting, I would like to remind you that, pursuant to General Assembly resolution 60/251, the Human Rights Council has assumed all mandates, mechanisms, functions and responsibilities of the Commission on Human Rights, including the Sub-Commission, as of 19 June 2006. As instructed by the Assembly, the Council will review and where necessary, improve and rationalize, all those mandates and mechanisms “in order to maintain a system of special procedures, expert advice and a complaint procedure”.  This review will have to be completed by June 2007, within one year after the holding of the Council’s first session. The Council has already set a process in place to facilitate this task.


The Human Rights Council has decided (decision 2006/102) to extend exceptionally for one year the mandates and the mandate-holders of all Commission’s special procedures, of the Sub‑Commission as well as of 1503 procedure.  The Sub-Commission was requested to continue with the implementation of its mandate.  


As part of the arrangements for the transitional period, the Council decided that the final session of the Sub‑Commission should be convened “starting 31 July for a period of up to four weeks, if so decided by the Sub-Commission, including its pre-sessional and in-sessional working groups”, and that the working groups and the Social Forum should be convened to hold their annual sessions “in accordance with current practices”.


The practical implications of this decision are explained in paragraph 3 of the provisional agenda before you for the current session of the Sub-Commission. In short, it means that the Working Groups on Slavery and on Minorities would be meeting alternatively in parallel to the plenary during the first week of the Sub-Commission. The Sub-Commission should then decide whether to use the remaining two weeks or to complete its work within the week of 14 to 18 August. 


The Council also decided that the Sub-Commission during its current session should give due priority to carrying out two main tasks: first, to prepare a paper on the “Sub-Commission’s record that gives its own vision and recommendations for future expert advice to the Council”, to be submitted to the Council this year, and second, to prepare a “detailed list describing the status of all the Sub-Commission’s ongoing studies as well as an overall review of its activities”, also for submission to the Council in 2006.


Those contributions of the Sub-Commission will be considered by the Human Rights Council when it reviews existing mandates and mechanisms. This process will be organized as follows: 


As decided by the Council (decision 2006/104), an open-ended intergovernmental working group will be established to formulate concrete recommendations on the issue of the review of mandates. But prior to meetings of the working group, the Council has decided to pursue informal consultations in order to compile proposals and other relevant information. Such an open-ended consultative process has already started, and the President of the Human Rights Council has appointed the Ambassador of Jordan in Geneva to act as a facilitator for consultations on the issue of future expert advice.


Operative paragraph 6 of General Assembly resolution 60/251 clearly indicated that the Council will be assisted by an expert advice system. What shape this body or mechanism will take has yet to be decided. Based on Council’s decision 2006/102, you have a unique opportunity to contribute to the Council’s thinking on this issue in the paper that I mentioned earlier, giving your own vision and recommendations for future expert advice to the Council. 


I am aware that you have already reflected on the role of the Sub-Commission in the past, particularly in the context of the reform of the UN human rights mechanisms at the end of 90-s. Last year, you reviewed the methods of work of the Sub-Commission and you also prepared a document on the role of an independent expert body within the reform of the UN human right machinery. But you were then still thinking in the context of the parameters of the Commission on Human Rights. Now, with the changes in the UN human rights system, a fresh thinking is needed on the future role and place of expert advice. It is a unique opportunity for you, based on the experience of the Sub-Commission – both in terms of its achievements and the difficulties faced - to participate in the shaping of this future expert advice. In this process, I am sure you will count on the experience of each of you and on inputs of the different working groups of the Sub-Commission as well as of the Social Forum. The architecture of a new expert body needs to reflect on the achievements and shortcoming of the Sub-Commission. You should be guided by the need to make a difference in enhancing the effective realization of human rights to all persons across the globe. Without this objective, any reform will be simply meaningless. 


Let me place on the record our recognition of the Sub-Commission’s important contribution to the development of the UN human rights system. Since its inception, this body has devoted itself to research and discussion of new and challenging human rights issues. One of its advantages is its ability to consider human rights issues without being restricted by a particular treaty or mandate. The Sub-Commission did not hesitate to raise issues that were initially considered provocative or unwelcome but which essentially helped in shaping new thinking and action of the Commission. The Sub-Commission has been a forum for the voice of civil society institutions.  Those are important achievements. 

Allow me now to suggest a few issues that you may wish to reflect on when preparing your contribution to the review process. 

On the Role

· Should this new expert advice mechanism act only as a “think tank” of the Council? Or should it have a role in other functions of the Council such as normative activities, monitoring, universal periodic review, and complaints procedure? Also, should such expert advice only respond to specific requests of the Council, or should it have the capacity to initiate action?

On the Form and Composition

· Should expert advice be provided to the Council by a standing body, and in this case what should be its shape, format and terms of reference? Or can we think of other options, including for instance a pool of experts who would be called upon, individually or in groups, to fulfill specific tasks on a case-by-case basis? Is there any other experience from specialized agencies, UN programmes or regional systems on which we may draw upon to envisage the expert advice? What are the advantages and disadvantages of various models?

· As far as the composition of a new body is concerned, what kind of rules should be envisaged that would help to preserve and uphold the independence and impartiality of experts? Also, should there be time-limits on serving on such a mechanism?

On Efficiency:

· How can a dynamic relationship be ensured between the expert advice and the Council? 

· How effective cooperation between Council’s expert advice mechanism and other expert bodies of the UN human rights system, such as special rapporteurs and treaty bodies, can be ensured? How to avoid duplication and to harmonize views? 

On Relevance:

· In order to ensure that the body is addressing relevant contemporary and evolving human rights needs, particularly at the country level, how can the new expert advice be designed in a manner that fosters a strong relationship with all national and international actors, including UN programmes, specialized agencies, regional systems, NGOs and national human rights institutions? 


In closing, let me echo the words of the General Assembly President Jan Eliasson at the opening session of the Council: "We must show the world that the Council means a fresh start in the United Nations' work for human rights." In contemplating a new advisory expert mechanism for the new Council, let us remember the bold visionaries who created the original human rights bodies - including the Sub-Commission -- their goal was to create a system that could contribute to improving the life of people – Now we need to remember that vision but also to take it a step further.

Thank you.
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